

Newsletter of the Western Fleurieu Anglicans, Diocese of The Murray, SA

Synod 2018

Synod 2018 was held at Woodcroft College. Sadly, Bishop John was not present as he had flown to England on the news that his mother was dying, so it was led by the Chancellor of the Diocese, Robert Tong. Prayers were offered for the bishop and his family at this sad time. The General Synod legislative changes which featured largely in the agenda were discussed, but will need to be passed at another call of Synod when the Bishop is present.

As well as the business matters which needed to be dealt with, there was an inspirational address on Saturday morning by the Rev'd John Warner, sharing ways to connect with people and communicate the faith, and outlining some simple but effective steps to introduce people to Jesus—steps which merit further study in our pastoral district.



Sitting around the table and hard at work were our representatives (clockwise, starting from Fr Simon Waters) Joanie Rawlings, Lyn King, Pam Gowling, Greg John, Fr Peter Simmons, Ted Sandercock, Julia Drought, Margaret Cale, Brian McMillan and Joan Dare.

PLEASE NOTE: THE JULY GRAPEVINE WILL BE EDITED BY LORRAINE NITSCHKE.

IF YOU HAVE NEWS OF COMING EVENTS OR NOTEWORTHY HAPPENINGS IN THE PASTORAL DISTRICT OF SOUTHERN VALES TO SHARE WITH THE REST OF THE PARISH.

PLEASE CONTACT LORRAINE (alert12@bigpond.com or ph 0408763652) BY THE 15TH OF JUNE. Please notify her if you wish to avoid the chance of being mentioned in this newsletter.





Baptisms in the Anglican Diocese of Western Malaysia.

Matthew chapter 28: ¹⁸ Then Jesus came to them and said, "All authority in heaven and on earth has been given to me. ¹⁹ Therefore go and make disciples of all nations and peoples, baptizing them in the name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit, ²⁰ and teaching them to obey everything I have commanded you. "

When we consider how we as a denomination are responding to Jesus' commission to us, we tend to try and imagine the calling in the context of our own faith tradition and experience. Our general Anglican experience is one in which children are baptised as infants and raised in the faith of the church until they make their own declarations of faith at their confirmation. We consider that talking about the faith is something done at Sunday school and at church, in the context of Lenten studies or even in a home Bible study. The assumption is that we are talking about our faith with others who also have faith and a church background. We do not consider that such an activity could be risky, stressful or dangerous, as "we are safely talking with our own kin".

However, this is not the commission that Jesus has given us. In present Australian society very few (8 people in 100) go to church once a month, and of those only a few go to Anglican churches. This means 92 of every 100 people we meet do not go to church, and many have never gone to church—nor, perhaps, have their parents. Jesus' commission is to go and make disciples of *all* peoples. Many of us, when we think of this, have a feeling of fear and dread and can't even imagine how we will even start.

I had the great privilege recently of worshiping amongst the people of the Anglican Diocese of Western Malaysia. These people are trying to respond to this commission with God's help in a nation where there are far fewer Christians, and very few who have any church experience. And worst of all, if they share the faith with those of the majority religion, they will be arrested and jailed.

In the midst of this, the Anglican Church in Malaysia is growing and sharing the faith, making disciples, and baptising people in the name of the Father, the

Son and the Holy Spirit. Here are some photos of a baptism service in which 29 people from the same village were baptised in one day. It was a great privilege to be a part of this day in the life of the village.

My friends, if our Anglican brothers and sisters in Malaysia, where Christians are persecuted, can have the courage to work out how to share their faith with people in their country who have never been Christians, and bring them into the discipleship of Christ, then perhaps we could muster up the courage and learn how to do the same here in our own parish.

Cheers Fr Simon

June Sun 3rd Family Service and Baptism, St Ann's **Gold Coin collection for CPS* workers** Shared lunch, St Nicholas' Mon 4th Mothers' Union, 9.30 am SCC, Seaford. (See p. 9.) Enquiries: Trish Frith 8556 2604 Tues 5th Friends of St Ann's 6.50 for 7 pm Enquiries: Trish Frith 8556 2604 Sat 9th Saturday Night Out, Willunga 7 pm. (See p. 6) Bookings 8556 4535 Sun 10th **Eucharist and Healing, St Nicholas' 10.30 am** Enquiries: Jane Cuthbert 0407 651606 Mon 11th **BARNABAS** Queen's Birthday holiday Thurs 14th Colton Court 10.30-11.30 am Enquiries: Sue MacKirdy 8556 5162 Fri 15th St Nicholas' Luncheon & Fellowship Enquiries: Jane Cuthbert 0407 651606 Sun 17th Prayer, Praise & Proclamation service, St Margaret's, 10 am Tues 19th **Prayer for Peace**, St Ann's 11-12 (see below) Enquiries: Trish McDonald 0408 872 704 WFA Council, Yankalilla, 7 pm Fri 22nd Family Tea, St Ann's 6.30 for 7 pm Enquiries: Pat Roper 8386 2470 Sun 24th Youth Service, St Nicholas' Fri 29th **PETER & PAUL**

And each week:

Tuesdays St Nicholas' Seaford: Prayer meeting, 10.15 am, followed by Bible Study.

(See p. 8)

Enquiries: Jane Cuthbert 0407 651606

Wednesdays St Margaret's, McLaren Vale:

9 am Holy Communion 10 am Bible study

Enquiries: Ted Sandercock 8556 4535

Thursdays St Ann's, Aldinga

9—11.30 am Granny Annie's

Drop-in centre—a cuppa and a chat Children welcome.

Prayer for Peace

St Ann's Tues. 19th June, 11 am-12 midday Prayer, meditation; light a candle for peace

a prayer for the world - rabbi harold kushner - 2003

In a time of destruction, create something.

A poem.
A parade.
A community.
A school.
A vow.
A moral principle.
One peaceful moment.

July Sun 1st

Family Service, St Ann's

Gold Coin Collection for CPS* workers

Shared lunch, St Nicholas', Seaford

Mon 2nd Mothers' Union SCC 9.30 am

Tues 3rd Friends of St Ann's 6.50 for 7 pm

Fri 6th Schools break up

Sat 7th Ordination at Murray Bridge

Sun 8th Eucharist & Healing service St Nicholas'
Thurs 12th Colton Court singers 10.30-11.30 am
Sat 14th Saturday Night Out at Willunga 7 pm
St Margaret's International Luncheon

(see below)

Sun 15th Prayer, Praise & Proclamation service,

St Margaret's 10 am

Tues 17th Prayer for Peace, St Ann's 11am-12 md

WFA Council, St Ann's, 7 pm

Thurs 19th Granny Annie's Reunion 11 am—1 pm Fri 20th St Nicholas' Luncheon & Fellowship

Quiz Night, St Ann's (see below)

Sun 22nd MARY MAGDALENE

Youth Service, St Nicholas'

Mon 23rd Schools resume

Wed 25th JAMES

Fri 27th Family Tea at St Ann's 6.30 for 7 pm

Fri $\mathbf{27}^{\text{th}}\text{-Sun }\mathbf{29}^{\text{th}}$ Formation (Biblical – Prophecy, led

by Fr Martin Bleby) McLaren Vale

(see p. 10)

Sun 29th Yankalilla/Delamere Combined service

11 am Delamere, St James' Day. Lunch

at the Cape Jervis Tavern

* Christian Pastoral Support

"International Luncheon" Saturday 14th July at 12.30 pm

St Margaret's, McLaren Vale

Soup, international dishes, sweets, tea & coffee

\$20

RSVP: Fran Pettigrew 8323 9366 by 7th July





St Ann's Friday 20th July 6.30 for 7 pm.

Bring a table of 8 or come & join one Bookings Pat Roper 0412 155 712

_

News from Yankalilla and Delamere

Vale Judith Helen Catherwood.

Jude left us on 17th May 2018. She was married to David for fifty-one years and they had three children and nine grandchildren.

While living in Adelaide, Jude was a fantastic worker at St Luke's Mission and Mary Magdalene Centre. When she moved to Carrickalinga, she, with others from 5CY (Five Christian Churches of Yankalilla) arranged for hampers at Christmas time, and food parcels for the needy in the district. This ecumenical work continues with Lutheran, Uniting Church, Roman Catholic, Anglican and Community Churches, giving food for those in need.

Jude was a faithful Christian, and visited many shrines in various parts of the world, and was a valued member of our community.

We will miss her so much. May she rest in peace.

Lyn Gardiner

Congratulations to...

Lyn and Ann Gardiner from Christ Church Yankalilla, who celebrated their 50th wedding anniversary on 18th May with family and friends. Three of their children came from Canberra, Bribie Island Queensland, and Darwin to join with their brother who is still in Adelaide. They have ten grandchildren.

Ann's bridesmaid Linda travelled by road from Queensland to join in the celebrations. Linda and Ann started their nurse training together in London in 1963 and remain firm friends. Both came together to Australia as "Ten Pound Poms" in 1967 for two years, but couldn't go back. The rest, as they say, is half a century of history!

We give thanks to God for their years together.





Ann & Lyn Gardiner, friend and family, celebrate 50 years

Peter Filsell writes that there is now a service at the Yankalilla Aged Care homes at 2 pm on the 2nd Sunday of the month.

Peter Chapman has been to look at some maintenance issues, the most urgent of which is to replace the heater in the Yankalilla rectory, as there is a tenant in the house.

Pentecost!

The colours of flame lifted the spirits of those attending the St Margaret's service of Prayer, Praise and Proclamation on Sunday 20th May. Cakes with flame-coloured decorations, made by Jac Hocking, yellow and red flowers arranged by Fran Pettigrew, and balloons handed out by John Carroll, made for a festive occasion.



St Margaret's. McLaren Vale

Photos: J Drought





News from St Ann's, Aldinga

Statistics

It is interesting to note the attendance numbers at St Ann's for Sunday Services during the month of May over the years: 2018, 123; 2017, 101; 2016, 123; 2015, 102; 2014, 80; 2013, 123; 2012, 96; 2011, 129; 2010, 79; 2009, 118; 2008, 69; 2007, 80; 2006, 87; 2005, 102.



Hymnody

The Choir meets each Thursday at 9.30 am at St Ann's, with refreshments at Granny Annie's after practice. We are happy to welcome all who like to sing. We explore a wide range of hymnody: recently we were reminded that: The trivial round, the common task/will give us all we need to ask:/room to deny ourselves, a road/to bring us daily nearer God. We are delighted to have Lorraine Nitschke and her flute to accompany the organ and choir.

Jumble Sale

Our Jumble Sale on 19 May 2018 real-

ised a very satisfactory amount: \$1087. The logistics of collection and storage of goods, setting up, serving, and taking down, can be challenging, and we appreciate the contributions of those who give us their support: there is pleasure to be found in teamwork, and satisfaction in the potential and actual outreach to the community around and beyond Aldinga.



At the next Friends' Meeting, on 5th June 2018, the opportunity will be taken to review the learnings from the session at Synod on 26th May

2018 on *Helping people find life in Jesus*, and the potential for use of St John's Gospel as presented in *The Word One To One* format.



Following his Ordination on 7th July, Peter Chapman will serve as Deacon at the Eucharist at St Ann's on 8th July 2018.

Prayers

Some of our number are recovering from major surgery: please keep them, and those caring for them, in your prayers. Others are seeking to avoid the bleak Southern mid-winter by resorting to Northern Climes – none to Greenland's icy mountains, to the best of our knowledge – again, please keep them and their safe return in your prayers.

Family Tea

The May Family Tea at St Ann's was a happy night, with a celebration of two special days—Stephen Carthew's birthday and the approaching 7th birthday of Amelia McHugh.





Family Tea
@ St Ann's
Next on
Friday 22nd of June,
6.30 pm
All welcome. Bring
your friends.
Bring food to share—
or just come!



For the family service in May, on the theme of love and friendship, Julie Bennett brought along four "friends"—who turned out to be characters known to us all—and sparked a lively discussion about what constitutes love and friendship, and the responsibilities of friendship and support.

Photo: S Carthew



_

News from St Stephen's, Willunga

Thank you to Fr Peter & Fr Simon for celebrating over recent weeks. **Saturday Night Out Dinner** was held on Saturday, May 12th at the Willunga Hotel. 15 people enjoyed the evening.



Next on 9th of June at the Willunga Hotel following the 5.30 pm Vigil Mass at St Stephen's

(Bookings: Ted 8556 4535)



After the service on April 21st there was a **discussion** on the future of St Stephen's, Synod, and the Week of Prayer for Christian Unity.

Thanksgiving for Willunga Businesses - At the service on May 5th thanksgiving for Willunga Businesses was included in the Intercessions. A note had been hand-delivered to local businesses, asking if they wished to be included in our Intercession that evening.

The **wedding** of Christopher Monash & Emilie Azzopardi was celebrated by Fr Dennis on Saturday May 12th at 3 pm.

The **Vigil Eucharist** is held on a Saturday at 5.30 pm: if at any time you are unable to attend a Sunday Service you will be most welcome to join us at St Stephen's. Refreshments are provided after the service; with choice of bubbly or wine & nibbles (cheese, biscuits and dips).

John Strachan & Ted Sandercock, Wardens



... and Willunga was where it all happened this month!

(L) On Thursday 17th May Bishop John blessed Willunga House as the Mother House of the Society of the Sacred Mission. He prayed that Willunga House might be a holy place where people would experience encounters with God. Australian-based Members of the Society attended their Chapter during the week, and an address on the theology of place was given by the Rev'd Philip Tolliday (R) The candles in the basket were made specially by Sr Bev for use in Willunga House.



(*Below*) Several Anglicans attended the service of Prayer for Christian Unity at the Uniting Church, Willunga, on the 21st May. The service was prepared by the people of the Caribbean, with the theme *Break the Chains! The power of the Gospel bringing freedom from bondage*. The service and the readings reflected the power of God to liberate people from all that binds them, and give hope in troubled times. The service was organised by Jenny Esots, and the message was given by the Rev. Cogs Smith (Uniting Church).

Peter Laffan (Roman Catholic), Ted Sandercock (Anglican) and Tim Castle-Schmidt (Lutheran) symbolically loosed chains that held them.

_

Snippets from Western Fleurieu Anglicans Council, 15th May

The meeting was held at St Ann's and chaired by Ted Sandercock. Matters discussed included the following:

Mission Action Plan: A review is needed, to recognise and consolidate in the face of current developments in our Pastoral District. A meeting to be set for August.

Sale of St Philip & St James' Church, Old Noarlunga: A Letter from Stephen Carthew was the occasion to revisit matters discussed at the "Future of our parish" meeting of the 3rd April. Stephen, who attended the meeting as an observer but was invited to speak, spoke of the location of the churches, and emphasised the importance of each church's connecting with the community and the value of large event services such as the Blessing of the Fleece at Delamere. He also proposed the setting up of an Investment Trust for each centre. This would be discussed at a later meeting.

John Strachan, Synod Solicitor for the Diocese of The Murray, noted that there was a caveat on a portion of the SSPJ land, that it was to be used for a house for the clergy. This would mean that the sale as proposed would in fact be fulfilling the purpose of the caveat! The irony was that the deed had been signed in London, presumably by someone with no knowledge of the fact that the section of land under the caveat was in fact a cliff area which could never have held a building!

John indicated that a Parochial Administration Ordinance required certain procedures to be carried out before the sale of the church, with a resolution to be read out in each church of the Western Fleurieu Anglican district (the date was set for the 20^{th} / 27^{th} May) and any objections to the sale to be considered. A meeting to confirm the resolution was set for the 19^{th} June, 2018. Any objections to the resolution need to be put in writing and given to Fr Simon or Parish Secretary by Monday 4^{th} June.

Fr Simon, who had met with representatives of the Onkaparinga Council at Old Noarlunga, observed that shops had closed, and the local community appeared to have collapsed owing to its proximity to Seaford. He had received an email from the grandson of the donor of the SSPJ land with the caveat—who said he believed that his grandmother would be pleased with plans to use money from the land to build a future for the church.

WFA Website: This was a work in progress. Lorraine Nitschke had held training sessions so that people were equipped to add information to the calendar and Posts, and load *The Grapevine*. Where an event is listed in the calendar, to click on it will bring up further information about the event, and it is hoped that people will learn to make regular use of this. Photos were needed to bring life to the website. A special vote of thanks to Lorraine for her hard work and continued support.

Consideration needs to be given to an attractive visual for the opening page of our mission partnership on the diocesan website. If you have ideas to share please contact Jane Cuthbert.

Finance report: The Treasurer reported that our income this year is down, and our expenses are up, as we are paying a full stipend. Our current deficit of nearly \$12,000 gives grounds for serious concern. We still have expenses attached to SSPJ even though the centre is no longer open.

PD Finances, April 2018	\$	Overall finances to April 2018	\$
Nett monthly income	11,481	Income	37,645 (Budgeted \$40,975)
Monthly expenditure	11,869	Expenditure	49,115 (Budgeted \$49,628)
Operating profit	-389	Operating profit/loss	-11,838 (Budgeted -\$8,652)
Missions	897	Total donations to missions	1,904
Special Purpose Funds Ap	r. 2018	Overall SPF Funds Jan. – Apr.	2018
Income	1,377	Income	9,596
Expenditure	0	Expenditure	3,792
Net profit	1,377	Surplus	5,804

! STOP PRESS!

It has been confirmed that Fr Brenton Dick, from Keith, will be coming to fill the place left by Fr Peter's long service leave and pending retirement. Fr Brenton will be with us from 21st July.

News from St Nicholas', Seaford

Ministry: This month we have been fortunate to have Fr Peter Simmons taking two of our services and Fr Ted Newing running the Healing Service. We will miss seeing Fr Peter, when he goes on Long Service Leave; no-one puts up with our "glitches" as easily as he does - and we seem to have had a few lately!!



Youth Worship: Trinity Sunday gave our youth the opportunity to be creative in trying to explain the "Mystery of Faith". An intriguing drama, based on a conversation between the three persons of the Trinity, God, Jesus and the Holy Spirit, gave us pause for thought as well as a few chuckles!! The conclusion of the conversation suggested that instead of trying to understand the Trinity we should just live it each day, trusting in God who created us all, Jesus who redeemed us all and the Holy Spirit who enlightens us all.



Prayer Group We meet at 10.15am each Tuesday with prayer for the local community, the church, and any personal requests. For those who are unable to attend the prayers, we have put together a "Prayer Card". The idea is that even when people cannot be with us in person they can still join with us in our weekly prayers.



Bible study will commence on Tuesday 12th June and will follow on from our weekly prayer meeting. Our study from York Publications is called "Faith in the Fire" a five-week study in the same vein as the previous York Study in Lent. Copies of the course are available at \$10 per copy and anyone is welcome to join us.

Fellowship: Following a clean-up in the Vestry and general sort-out of long stored items, we came across quite a few banners used at the old St Nicholas' Church in Commercial Road. At the meeting we sorted through them and decided to make the best parts of each into a collage, forming one large banner to put up in the church. Lynn Hann graciously agreed to "cut and paste" the banners ready for our next meeting. Following ideas put forward by the congregation we decided to put together Prayer Cards to give out to those who cannot, for whatever reason, attend our weekly prayer group. Helen Cook will give these out next Sunday. Our next meeting is on the 15th June at 1.30 pm. Lunch in the café is at 12.30. Those who wish to join us, please book your place with Cathy (83924508) or contact Jane (0407651606).

Special Events Big Morning Tea – SCC via the Café is taking part in this annual fundraiser for cancer. The event will be held in the Café on Tuesday 5th June at 10.30 am at a cost of \$10 per plate of goodies and bottomless tea or coffee. All proceeds will go to the Cancer Council.

Seaford Christian Churches (SCC): At our workshop on Saturday 19th May we finally began to put together a new and simplified structure for SCC(SEM); the beginnings of a structure that all parties could agree on. There is still work to be done finalising and fine tuning the ideas, but we believe, along with everyone at the meeting, that we are finally on the right track to have a formal structure ready for our AGM later this year. On a more positive note, as an interim measure while re-structure is in progress, the Committee of Management has agreed to reduce the levy for members at SCC to \$7.50 per head from the 1st July. This will mean a reduction of \$4600 pa in St Nicholas's levy to SCC. We are hoping the levy will be reduced even further once restructure is complete and our Lease payments to the owners reduced.

Southern Vales Mothers' Union

Mothers' Union Members met in the café at Seaford Christian Centre on May 7th, and enjoyed a long chat over coffee before joining in our shared worship time. Following this, Homemakers Kits, Beanies, Scrapbooks for the elderly and the Quickest Warmth Project were discussed. Lucy Creed had completed a beanie for the Quickest Warmth Project and several Scrap Picture Books for Nursing homes were taken by members to be completed at home.

President Trish Frith spoke about the recent Lady Day Service held at St Luke's church in Tailem Bend on April 9th, where the Eucharist Service at 11 am, celebrated by the Rev Des Ackland, began the day. Members spent time talking over their lunch before a team from Mount Barker gave a most interesting talk about their recent journey to Nepal where they had joined in the opening of an orphanage. They had brought back many beautiful bags, which were available for purchase.

Whilst having our meeting we were noticed by the regular Craft Group at SCC and were asked about our activities. It was decided to share morning tea with them at our next meeting on June 4th, so we could outline what MU is all about.

On May 17th, Three Homemakers Kits, containing goods gathered for Refugee families, were packed at the home of Trish Frith after a wonderful lunch and much discussion.

During our usual Sunday Service at St Nicholas' on July 1st, our Diocesan President, Eileen Smith will attend to carry out two important duties, a special presentation to Doreen Richards in recognition of 60 years' service, and the induction of our new member, Trish McDonald.



Next meeting: 4th June, Seaford Christian Churches, 9.30 am. Morning tea with the SCC Monday Craft Group.Photo: L-R: Trish Simon, Lucy Creed, Trish Frith, Trish McDonald & Helen Cook packing up the Homemaker kits.

Helen Cook.

Pastoral Care Team Meeting

A Western Fleurieu Anglicans' Pastoral Care Team met at the Rectory on 21st May, to discuss what work was being done in pastoral care and home visiting, and how the team might support Fr Simon in pastoral care activities.

Greg Roberts outlined the work he had been doing in home communions and services at Kalyra and Colton Court nursing homes, and explained the use of his home communion set. His contribution to the pastoral work of the parish will be sorely missed. Those present discussed their experiences in visiting and plans were made for future action.

L-R: Back: Greg Roberts, Trish McDonald, Julia Drought, Fr Simon,



Helen Cook, Joan Dare, Sr Bev Driver. Front: Ted Sandercock, Trish Frith, Joanie Rawlings, Greg John. Missing: Anne and Rob Ryan.

Western Fleurien Anglicans

(A mission partnership of the Diocese of The Murray)

Fr Simon Waters

8323 9744

simon.waters@bigpond.com
Fr Peter Simmons
0419 803 630

Parish Secretary: Jane Cuthbert
Ph 0407 651 606; email corbidge@tpg.com.au

The McLaren Vale Office is not regularly attended but messages can be left on the message bank 0487 420 653 and we will get back to you as soon as we can.

Visit our website!
http://www.southernvalesparish.org

Diocesan Formation Weekends

The first of these (**History—Reformation**) was held at McLaren Vale on 4th-6th May, led by Fr David Patterson.

Still to come are:

Biblical - Prophecy, led by Fr Martin Bleby, 27th-29th July,

Pastoral led by Bishop John Ford and Fr Peter Carlsson, 26th-28th October.

To book in for these please contact Jasamine Irvine, (registry@murray.anglican.org), and Ted Sandercock.

The Prickle Team is breathing a sigh of relief with the coming of long-awaited rain.

Look for the final autumn flush of roses.



Winter pruning will begin in July; \$25 an hour. Contact Trish Frith for help. 8556 2604

Service times & contact details

St Margaret's, Main Road McLaren Vale Sunday: 10 am Wednesday: 9:00 am

Wardens:

Greg John ph 8325 0277 Julia Drought ph 7009 7705

St Stephen's, St Andrews Tce, Willunga Saturday: 5.30 pm

Wardens:

Ted Sandercock 8556 4535 John Strachan 8186 3372

St Ann's, 7 Stonehouse Lane, Aldinga Sunday: 9 am

Wardens:

Pat Roper 8386 2470 Brian McMillan 8557 6984

St Nicholas', Seaford Seaford Ecumenical Mission Sunday 10.30 am

Wardens:

Jane Cuthbert 0407 651 606 Helen Cook 0427 679 787 or 8386 3689

Christ Church, Yankalilla 1st, 2nd & 3rd Sundays - 9.00 am 4th Sunday - 11.00 am 5th Sunday - Combined Service

Wardens -

Ann Gardiner 0419 035 290 Belinda Rosser 0411 591 628

St James, Delamere

2nd Sunday - 11.00 am

4th Sunday - 9.00 am

5th Sunday - Combined Service

Wardens

Peter Filsell 8598 0223 or 0427 534 095

Ann Ryan - 8598 0227

Informal Services

A Family Service will be held on 3rd June & 1st July @ St Ann's at 9 am; a Prayer, Praise & Proclamation service @St Margaret's on Sunday 17th June at 10 am; a Youth-led Service @ St Nicholas', Seaford on Sunday 24th June at 10.30 am